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NEWS LETTER
Christmas Term 1961 First Edition
Dear Parents,
First of all I should like to welcome into our readership those parents of new pupils at this school. By now, I daresay that the first sense of awe of these new children has diminished and the novelty of doing homework has worn off (if it ever existed).
Most new pupils have settled down to the routine of the school now, and we have sorted out the quick from the slow; the quiet from the noisy; the shy from the brazen; the tidy from the untidy; the confident from the timid. Instead of seeing them just as nameless pupils we are beginning to see them as young people with characters, weaknesses and strong points, and what a variety there is!
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Academically of course the slow can be catered for in different classes, but in dealing with all the other sides of their natures, the skill, sympathy, firmness understanding, humour etc. of the teachers is paramount. Dealing with numbers of children varying between 30 and 40 and trying to be fair and just and at the same time providing just the right kind of guidance, is not so simple as it sometimes looks.
EXAMINATIONS
As most parents will know, we made a record number of entries in the external examinations of the R.S.A. during the last school year.  For the first time we covered eleven subjects and even though some quite-average and even below-average pupils entered, we managed to obtain an overall pass percentage of 66%
The full list is given below:-
R.S.A. School Certificate
Jennifer Taylor    English, Art, Needlework.

Valerie Summers     Arithmetic, Cookery & Nutrition.
R.S.A. Grouped Technical Course
Michael Hume
English, Mathematics, Science
David Abrahams
English, Mathematics
John Halfhide
Mathematics, Science
Brian Harbisher
Mathematics, Science, Tech. Drawing
Robin Morgan
English, Science
John Reddaway
Mathematics, Science, Tech. Drawing
Anthony Salmons
Science
Anthony Stamp
English
R.S.A. Stage I. English
Margaret Sutton      Dawn Belton James Templeton      Jennifer Berry
R.S.A. Stage I. Mathematics

David Bailey Lois Matthews
John Halfhide Brian Harbisher

Michael Hume Anthony Stamp

David Abrahams
R.S.A. Stage I. Arithmetic
with credit
Aubrey Saunders Marilyn Dilliway Lesley Upton Mary Freeman Tony Pool 
Anne Devey 
Ivan Watts
Michele Bradley David Clift Christine Witton James Padbury Angela Terry 
Sadie Palmer Raymond Chittock Raymond Byford Evelyn Walton
Pat Forbes   Wendy Driscoll Margaret Willsmore Michael Matthews Brian Belton Derek Beadell Gerald Beale   Paul Dean

with credit
Janet Pumfleet Cynthia Witton Celia Halfhide Terry Belton Frances Briggs Paul Baker 
Fred. Boreham Jennifer Shinn
Christine Ayton Jacqueline Morris Sandra Cole       Clive Frieland   Colin Mead       Coral Hockley    Gerald Ebbs
R.S.A. Stage I. English Language
Michele Bradley Wendy Underwood Terry Belton Sadie Palmer Clive Frieland

Paul Dean Christine Ayton Keith Bradley James Padbury Wendy Driscoll

Frances Briggs Fred. Boreham David Clift Anne Devey
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R.S.A. Stage I. Shorthand Kathleen Davey with credit
R.S.A. Typewriting
Kathleen Davey with credit Margaret Sutton with credit Evelyn Walton
R.S.A. Stage I. (Intermediate) Arithmetic
Jennifer Berry
First Class
David Bailey
First Class
James Templeton
Second Class
Kathleen Davey
Second Class
Margaret Sutton
Second Class
Lois Matthews
Second Class
Ann Coker
Second Class
David Horsfell
Second Class
A few late entries have to be made during the Autumn Term for those who were absent during the Summer Series.
These and other external examinations have been found, in part, to supply a worthwhile aim for our senior pupils.  After all, in sport it has long been recognised that a knowledge of the achievement of others of similar age and physique has provided just the right kind of target for pupils to aim at.  So it is with academic work.  Produce a standard which is fair and then let pupils measure themselves against it.  We say that too many young people are aimless, this provision of suitable external examinations is one way to give them an aim.  The Ministry of Education has at last recognised this and within a few years we shall have an officially sponsored examination for Secondary Schools.
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4th Year Extended Course
This group of children is larger than we ever expected.  As you may know, they are pupils whose parents wish, them to have something more out of education than the minimum.  About half of 'our’ parents feel this way and this 4th year group of children is now pledged to a 5 year course and will attempt some of the examinations mentioned above.
The Mathematics and English teaching of this group is split into 3 so that each child may proceed at a pace suitable to it and towards an examination which is within his/her capabilities.
The Commercial Group
This group is now larger than it has ever been. We are fortunate therefore that an additional 6 typewriters and desks were delivered at the beginning of the term. They also have a new home in Room 6.  This has caused other difficulties, but until we have an extension built to the school, then these difficulties will persist. You see, we were built to accommodate 210 pupils, but at the moment we have 283!
Cycle Racks and Decorations
Apart from the new typewriters, we have also had an additional 10 cycle racks built and the cloakrooms, changing rooms and staff rooms have all been brightened up with gay new paint.
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Hockey
Apart from our own school teams, which incidentally are doing very nicely (a 16-1 win over Canvey last week), there is now a girls hockey team affiliated to the local Youth Centre.  Mrs. Blair (one of our teaching staff) was the brains behind the idea and Margaret Sutton, an ex pupil of ours, is the Secretary.  They have regular fixtures and so far seem to be doing quite well.  It was something which was needed in this area, and who knows - perhaps in years to come they will rival the splendid record of the Wakering Rovers!
Christmas
Ever since the end of the summer holidays we have been reminded by the shop windows in Southend that Christmas is coming.  It has been brought home to us here at school too!
Carols echo throughout the school during music lessons, rehearsals for the Nativity Play have started. Soon we shall be planning our Christmas parties.
As usual we shall have our own school postal service and once again the "stamps" will be sold in aid of local charities and those which benefit children in particular.
The school Christmas dinner presents a problem however.  As you would expect, as soon as the date of the dinner is suspected then the number wanting a school dinner is far greater than usual - just for that day. We still have only the usual number of cooks and assistants; only the same number of chairs and tables, and only the usual amount of cooking equipment. Therefore we shall have to impose a ban on all EXTRA children this
- 7 -
year.  Only those who NORMALLY stop to dinner will be able to do so for the Christmas dinner.
Parents Association News
The main news at the beginning of term was the annual general meeting.  The treasurer Mr. Upton, was able to report a cash balance of £1300!  A new committee was elected after the retiring members had been thanked warmly by Councillor Harry Ellis for their efforts over the past two years.  Mrs. Dilliway and Mrs. Palmer - two lively and energetic members of the original committee felt that they should not seek election as they wished to see a few new faces in the organisation.  We are sorry to see them go, but their action has resulted in Mrs. Padbury of Alexandra Road, Mrs. Driscoll of Olivers Crescent and Mr. Morgan of Twyford Avenue, becoming members of the new committee and already these members have shown by their actions that they intend to match the vigour of the others.
The school is lucky indeed to find such people to work for it.
Pool News
Tenders will shortly be invited for the construction of the pool and a completion date of 23rd April, 1962 is being mentioned, so keep your fingers crossed please.  (Incidentally, if you have any old worn out bank notes, we shall be happy to give them a good home).
Stiletto Heels
For some time now we have been concerned about the damage being done, during dances, to the wooden floor of our school hall.  We are now directed by the Essex County Council not to permit the wearing of shoes with these heels in the hall.  This will take effect from the very next dance to be held on Friday, 24th November.  Sorry girls
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but you will either have to buy caps for the heels, wear different shoes or dance with bare feet!
Reminder No. 1
We are still getting a great deal of lost property, P.E. blouses, shorts, plimsolls etc. mainly because items are not clearly marked.  BALL pen in plimsolls is not enough, it wears away.  Please, please do something about it as my staff and I are having to waste too much time on tracing these sort of things.
Reminder No. 2.
School ties (4/6d.) and school badges (4/9d.) are on sale in the school.
Reminder No, 3.
We have had several gifts of good, clean items of school wear, and we have been able to pass them on. We are always happy to receive other items.
Dates for your Diary
1. Social and Dance. Friday, 24th November 7.30 - 10.3Qpm.
2. Christmas Tombola. Wednesday, 29th November, 8.0pm.
3. Christinas Fayre, for cards, bon-bons, gifts, wrapping
paper, stocking fillers, toys etc. Saturday, 2nd December at 3.0pm.
4.
Christmas Carnival Dance. Friday, 15th December,
7.30pm. – 11.0pm.
5.
It is also hoped to hold regular dances for
Adults and Senior boys and girls in the new year.
That's all for the present, I hope that you and your families are keeping well.
Yours sincerely,
J. R. Prince,
Headmaster,
